
REPORT FROM 
 

OFFICE OF THE CITY ADMINISTRATIVE OFFICER 
  
 
Date: CAO File No. 0160-01542-0009 

Council File No. -- 
Council District: -- 

To:  The Mayor and Council 
 

From:  Matthew W. Szabo, City Administrative Officer 
 
Reference: Board of Police Commissioners Transmittal dated April 27, 2021; supplemental 

information received October 19, 2021 
 

Subject: PROPOSED ADJUSTMENTS TO POLICE COMMISSION PERMIT FEES FOR 
CALENDAR YEAR 2022 

  
 
RECOMMENDATION 
 
That the Council, subject to the approval of the Mayor, instruct the City Attorney to draft the 
appropriate ordinances to effectuate the recommended fees contained in the Board of Police 
Commissioners report to amend Police Permit Fees for Calendar Year 2022 dated April 27, 2021. 
 
SUMMARY 
 
The Los Angeles Police Department (LAPD), through the Board of Police Commissioners (Board), 
submitted for review its Police Permit Fee Study for Calendar Year (CY) 2022. A total of 54 Police 
Permits are in effect, as of March 2018. The submitted Board report addresses 53 of the total 54 
Permits. The LAPD stated the remaining Alarm System Subscriber Initial Permit will be addressed 
separately in a forthcoming Board report. The Board approved the LAPD report with the 
recommended fees on April 27, 2021. 
 
The LAPD is recommending a fee increase for 53 initial (new) Police Permit fees to ensure full cost 
recovery of the services provided in the issuance of the permits. The adjustments to the initial Police 
Permit fees are due to increases in the salary rates and Cost Allocation Plan (CAP) rates that are 
applied to the fee calculations. Similar to the increase in initial Police Permit fees, adjustments to 
the Police Permit renewal fees are attributable to increases in salaries, and an increase in CAP 
rates. It should be noted that due to an inadvertent administrative oversight, the Calendar Year 
2021 permit fee adjustments were not reviewed by this Office and therefore not forwarded to the 
Council and Mayor for consideration and approval.  
 
All recommended adjustments to the fee structure will require an Ordinance to amend applicable 
Los Angeles Municipal Code (LAMC) sections prior to implementation, and are subject to the 
approval of the Mayor and Council. The updated fee structure will be effective for the 
entire CY 2022. New permits issued during the first six months of Fiscal Year (FY) 2021-22 will be 
issued under the current Police Permit fee schedule, and new permits issued for the latter six 
months of FY 2021-22, starting January 1, 2022, will utilize the proposed initial Police Permit fee 
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schedule. Permit renewals issued beginning November 1, 2021, which are effective 
January 1, 2022 for the entire calendar year, will be issued under the proposed Police Permit 
renewal fee schedule. This Office concurs with the recommendations proposed and methodology 
undertaken by the Police Department in determining the fee adjustments.  
 
BACKGROUND 
 
In accordance with the Los Angeles Municipal Code (LAMC) Section 103.12, the Board is 
responsible for issuing permits for more than 50 different types of businesses and activities within 
the City. Each permit has an associated fee, intended to recover the actual costs to the City for 
issuing the permits and administering and enforcing the permit programs. These permits ensure 
that businesses with a public safety element are operated by qualified persons. Business owners 
are required to obtain a permit before opening a new business or when a business has changed 
locations. Owners are also required to renew permits on an annual basis. 
 
Methodology 
 
To establish the cost associated with each permit, Police Commission staff conducted a time and 
motion study to confirm all the activities associated with the processing of these permits, and the 
personnel involved in each activity and the amount of time spent. Moreover, the Police Commission 
staff concluded the study of all permits with the time and motion study of the Café Entertainment 
Section in 2020. The amount of time, expressed in the percentage of one hour, was multiplied by 
the position's average hourly salary rate. The hourly rates are from the LAPD’s 2020-21 Wages 
and Count (W&C) for Civilian and Sworn Employees calculation, using methodology approved by 
the City Administrative Officer for the Fiscal Year (FY) 2020-21 budget. The W&C averages the 
gross salary rate of all employees within the same classification in a given department to account 
for different salary levels created by salary step and bonuses. To determine indirect costs such as 
fringe benefits, direct salary costs were multiplied by the rates established in the current  
FY 2021-22 Cost Allocation Plan (CAP) 42 prepared by the Controller's Office. The rates are used 
citywide when calculating the cost of providing special services. 
 
Per CAP 42, the Department's civilian overhead rate is 136.32 percent, which is a decrease of 
45.34 percent from CAP 41 rate of 181.66 percent applied to last year's fee calculation. The total 
CAP 42 sworn overhead rate without field support is 129.53 percent, an increase of 1.64 percent 
from the last applied CAP 41 rate of 127.89 percent. The cost for services provided by employees 
at the Office of Finance (Finance) was also factored into the permit fee recalculations. The direct 
costs were based on their Office's FY 2020-21 Wages and Count while indirect costs were likewise 
based on the previous CAP 41 rates. The indirect cost rates from CAP 41 for the Finance 
employees were reduced from the CAP 40 rate of 182.87 percent to 156.47 percent, a decrease of 
26.4 percent. This Office has reviewed the Board’s report and concurs with the proposed fee 
adjustments and the methodology undertaken for establishment of the fees. The proposed fees are 
in compliance with the City’s Financial Policies requiring full cost recovery for special services.  
 
Revenue 
 
The LAPD estimates that the new fee schedule will generate a total of $1.89 million in revenue in 
FY 2021-22 based on the number of initial (402) and renewal (5,207) permits issued in CY 2020, 
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which is the last full year of data until CY 2021 concludes. This is an increase of $0.47 million from 
FY 2020-21 projected revenue. The table below provides a summary of the projected revenues: 
 
 

Police Permits* 
No. of 

Permits 
CY 2020 

Projected 
Revenue       

FY 2020-21 

Projected 
Revenue 

FY 2021-22 

Increase/ 
Decrease 

Initial Permit 402 $          148,601 $           173,479** $            24,878 
Permit Renewals 4,805 1,273,997 1,718,707 * 444,710 

Total 5,207 $       1,422,598 $        1,892,186** $          469,588 
 *Excludes the initial and renewal applications for Permit No. 8, Alarm Systems Subscribers. 
  **Projected revenue is based on six-months of current initial Police Permit fee schedule and six-months of the 
     proposed initial Police Permit fee schedule. 

 
Further details on the proposed Police Permit fees are provided in the attached correspondence 
from the Board of Police Commissioners dated April 27, 2021.  
 
FISCAL IMPACT STATEMENT 
 
Approval of the proposed adjustments to the Police Commission Permit Fees as recommended in 
this report are estimated to generate approximately $1.89 million in revenue for the services 
provided in Fiscal Year 2021-22. 
 
FINANCIAL POLICIES STATEMENT 
 
The recommendation in this report is in compliance with the City’s Financial Policies in that the 
proposed fees are deemed fair and recover the full cost of the services provided. 
 
 
MWS:EFR:AY:04220011 
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